Kleptocracy as the Underlying Disease How Years of Looting in Central Africa Undermined the COVID-19 Response

By Elsa Peraldi¹



Corruption and kleptocracy is rife in oil-rich Central Africa.² The discovery of oil in the region brought vast resources into the countries' coffers, but those in power have funneled that money into their own pockets or those of their allies to fund lavish lifestyles.³ The common feature among these states is that corruption is the operating system,⁴ aided by lax regulation in democratic countries and a network of enablers who help kleptocrats launder and stash their ill-gotten gains overseas.

Presidents in all four countries have appointed allies and friends to key government positions and used anticorruption investigations to remove their foes, a tactic that has allowed them to remain in power for decades.

Despite the riches that natural resources could provide to these countries, their rulers' actions have left citizens poor and human development indices flat. In 2018, Congo-Brazza-ville, Equatorial Guinea, Chad, and Cameroon all ranked at the bottom of the United Nations' Human Development Index.⁵ The ruling elite has prioritized their pockets over social development. Presidents in all four countries have appointed allies and friends to key government positions and used anticorruption investigations to remove their foes, a tactic that has allowed them to remain in power for decades.⁶ As investigative reporting uncovers the extent of this corruption,⁷ and corruption-related judicial cases around the world provide a wealth of detailed information to support these claims,⁸ the public has learned that these kleptocrats' ambitions are enabled by networks that facilitate mass looting and the use of repressive measures to maintain control of their governments. Yet even the best possible intentions to address these concerns have been derailed, to some extent, by the problem of the new coronavirus—which in itself has opened up opportunities for the unscrupulous to attempt to profit from global catastrophe.

The kleptocrats' response to the health crisis

Kleptocracy is the norm in these Central African states. When a crisis occurs, their institutions are inherently weaker and less able to respond effectively. Ministries are not staffed with experienced, knowledgeable civil servants, but with the family and friends of the ruling class. When the COVID-19 pandemic hit the region in March 2020, institutions could respond neither effectively nor efficiently—if, indeed, they could respond at all. The governments followed their usual formula when creating COVID-19 response teams: they chose to appoint close allies instead of the doctors and technical experts who could provide valuable knowledge for a proper response.

Favoring oversized security and defense budgets, governments in the region have long neglected the necessary investment to advance their social sectors, including health and education. ¹² Healthcare facilities throughout the region have paid the price. In Congo-Brazzaville, medical personnel worked without pay for months even before the global health crisis. ¹³ Hospitals and doctors have gone without proper training, adequate supplies, medical equipment, and hospital beds for years, well before the surge in demand caused

Citizens in these
countries face
far greater risks
of dying from
COVID-19 because
of the underlying
kleptocratic
conditions that
have resulted from
decades of looting by
the ruling elite.

by the new coronavirus.¹⁴ Unsurprisingly, when personal gain presides over the good of the people, ordinary citizens consistently lack access to basic services. In many regions throughout these countries, people have been forced to endure poor sanitation, decaying hospitals, and even a lack of clean water. Citizens in these countries face far greater risks of dying from COVID-19 because of the underlying kleptocratic conditions that have resulted from decades of looting by the ruling elite.¹⁵ These preexisting conditions came together in a lethal combination, leaving states ill-prepared to respond when the global health crisis hit the region.

Much as with other government resources, funds to combat the spread of the new coronavirus—including government budgets, donations, and international aid—have been managed without transparency. In Cameroon, certain donations and contributions do not appear in the information published by the government, ¹⁶ and in-kind donations have disappeared from the state's budget. ¹⁷ In Congo-Brazzaville, government mandates required that those exposed to the virus be quarantined in hotels belonging to the ruling family, and in-kind donations of personal protective equipment and sanitizer were distributed to commercial stores or channeled for political activities. ¹⁸ In Chad, money for its COVID-19 response has been diverted to the pockets of government officials, and protective equipment has been advertised for resale. ¹⁹ With little accountability, it is difficult to determine the true depth of the corruption—or the likely cost in lives that has resulted from it.

Exploiting the pandemic: sustain oppression and continue looting

Central African governments have not allocated sufficient financial resources from state budgets to respond to the pandemic. Instead, they have relied heavily on private or international donations and aid requests. In Equatorial Guinea, for example, government officials and private companies owned by relatives of the ruling family donated masks or money to support the government, even as they used their positions to circumvent the restrictions imposed during quarantine for their personal benefit.²⁰ In Cameroon, the pandemic has opened up profitable business opportunities, while conflict-of-interest allegations have marred the response to build COVID-19 health units.²¹ In all cases, the public health crisis has taken second place to the private interests of medical profiteers.

Although some independent, critical voices have attempted to sound the alarm on these issues, civil leaders and independent journalists who express dissent in these Central African countries are regularly harassed and jailed.²² Others who might speak out are silenced by a tacit fear of retaliation. This environment of hostility fostered by kleptocrats has been key to their ongoing rule: it has successfully disrupted and controlled the flow of information and ensured that kleptocrats remain able to operate unencumbered by the checks and balances that otherwise could supply counterweights to their authority. From the earliest weeks of the pandemic, kleptocrats throughout Central Africa continued to influence public opinion and leave their citizens in the dark by restricting the publication of COVID-19 figures and manipulating datasets on case rates, hospitalizations, and fatalities.²³ It is important to note that just as the COVID-19 virus is not limited by national boundaries, neither is transnational kleptocracy. Kleptocrats consolidate their power at home in part by integrating themselves with the elite in democracies. This reputation laundering, in combination with the enabling

role democracies often play in transnational kleptocracy, causes reputational damage in democracies. The flow of illicit funds through the political and financial systems in democratic states has a deeply corrosive effect on governance in those settings.

Furthermore, the pandemic has offered a unique opportunity for kleptocratic and authoritarian regimes to pass even more restrictive measures to control their citizens and secure their grip on power. In Congo-Brazzaville and Equatorial Guinea, local police have used quarantine measures to harass citizens, demand bribes, and beat those who have not complied with restrictions. ²⁴ In Chad, Congo-Brazzaville, and Equatorial Guinea, ²⁵ those who criticize the government response face retaliation ranging from job suspension to jail time. In such repressive circumstances, there is little room for the sort of hard-hitting investigations that might force kleptocratic actors to face justice.

How to beat a kleptocrat

Kleptocrats take control of state institutions to ensure that there are few accountability mechanisms and mobilize state resources to quash dissent. Yet, just as the kleptocratic machine is oiled by a network of enablers, those fighting kleptocracy need to use similarly collaborative and proactive tactics to help build an accountability ecosystem that will put in place the countermeasures needed to oppose kleptocratic rulers. Because kleptocracy is a systemic problem, one that cannot be addressed by a singular or isolated approach, and international civil society should explore four interrelated responses:

- Raise citizen awareness: Citizens need to feel personally affected by the looting to
 understand the link between kleptocracy and the lack of services. An important step
 would be to highlight that the hardships that citizens suffer on a day-to-day basis—
 which have been exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic—are the result of the kleptocrats who rule their countries. Because this can be difficult to achieve in the tightly-controlled settings of source countries, the international community must be made aware
 of the corrosive effect of transnational kleptocracy in their countries, as well as their
 countries' role in facilitating it.
- **Build broad coalitions:** Investigative reports and cases prosecuted in Western countries provide detailed information about how elites have robbed their countries' coffers. However, this information does not always resonate with citizens or reach them in ways they can comprehend. Coalitions of local and international civil society organizations and journalists need to translate this detailed information for domestic and international audiences in a way that will have a real impact on public awareness.²⁷
- Adapt delivery methods to context: In Central Africa, most people have only limited access to internet and technology, so information needs to be shared through the channels available to citizens, such as WhatsApp or Facebook.

Yet, just as the kleptocratic machine is oiled by a network of enablers, those fighting kleptocracy need to use similarly collaborative and proactive tactics to help build an accountability ecosystem that will put in place the countermeasures needed to oppose kleptocratic rulers.

• **Collaborate across borders:** By building partnerships with influencers, artists, international organizations, and media, opponents of kleptocrats in Central Africa can amplify messages of hardship and its link to the looting of resources at the international and national level.

These actions will help build a citizenry that is informed about the ways kleptocracy affects them at home and forge connections with international partners who can help increase pressure against kleptocrats. Building and reinforcing the foundations of engaged citizens who demand accountability and change from their governments is a necessary prerequisite for holding leaders to account.

Kleptocratic networks today branch out with speed and ease, reaching into virtually all corners of the globe. Given its complexity and the way it reverberates between countries seen as kleptocratic source settings and those with rule of law, the problem can be addressed only through diverse, complementary efforts by local, regional, and international actors. These suggested actions lay the foundation for the systemic change required to curb kleptocracy.

Endnotes

- 1 The author would like to thank Alan Hudson and Johannes Tonn from Global Integrity for their nudges and valuable feedback while developing this essay.
- 2 Brett L. Carter, "The Rise of Kleptocracy: Autocrats versus Activists in Africa," Journal of Democracy 21, no. 1 (2018): 54–68.
- 3 "The Panama Papers: Exposing the Rogue Offshore Finance Industry," International Consortium of Investigative Journalists, www.icii.org/investigations/panama-papers.
- 4 Sarah Chayes, "When Corruption is the Operating System: The Case of Honduras," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2017, https://carnegieendowment.org/files/Chayes_Corruption_Final_ updated.pdf.
- 5 Human Development Report 2019: Beyond Income, Beyond Averages, Beyond Today: Inequalities in Human Development in the 21st Century, United Nations Development Program, 2019, http://hdr.undp.org/sites/default/files/hdr2019.pdf.
- 6 President Denis Sassou-Nguesso has ruled Congo-Brazzaville for 36 years, President Teodoro Obiang Nguema Mbasogo has ruled Equatorial Guinea for 41 years, President Idriss Déby has ruled Chad for thirty years, and President Paul Biya has ruled Cameroon for 38 years.
- 7 On Angola, see Sydney P. Freedberg, Scilla Alecci, Will Fitzgibbon, Douglas Dalby and Delphine Reuter, "How Africa's Richest Woman Exploited Family Ties, Shell Companies and Inside Deals to Build an Empire," International Consortium of Investigative Journalists, 19 January 2019, www.icij.org/investigations/luanda-leaks/howafricas-richest-woman-exploited-family-ties-shell-companies-andinside-deals-to-build-an-empire. On Cameroon, see Chief Bisong Etahoben, "Cameroon: The Godfathers Who Own the Projects," Zamm Magazine, Chronicle 40, 18 July 2019, www.zammagazine.com/ chronicle/chronicle-40/886-cameroon-the-godfathers-who-own-theprojects. On Congo-Brazzaville, see "Sassou-Nguesso's Laundromat: A Congolese State Affair - Part II," Global Witness, 6 August 2019, www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/corruption-and-moneylaundering/sassou-nguessos-laundromat-a-congolese-state-affair-part-ii. On the Democratic Republic of the Congo, see Sasha Lezhnvev and John Prendergast, "Understanding Congo's Violent Kleptocracy," Congo Stories, 2019, https://congostories.org/more-stories/ understanding-congos-violent-kleptocracy. And on Equatorial Guinea, see "Secret Life of a Shopaholic," Global Witness, 17 November 2019, www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/corruption-and-moneylaundering/banks/secret-life-shopaholic.
- 8 Some key cases in the United States include "Department of Justice Seeks Forfeiture of \$34 Million in Bribe Payments to the Republic of Chad's Former Ambassador to the U.S. and Canada," Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs, Press Release 15-824, 30 June 2015, www.justice.gov/opa/pr/department-justice-seeks-forfeiture-34-million-bribe-payments-republic-chad-s-former; Mengqi Sun, "Prosecutors Seek to Seize Miami Penthouse Allegedly Linked to Republic of Congo President's Son," Wall Street Journal, 19 June 2020, www.wsj.com/articles/prosecutors-seek-to-seize-miami-penthouse-
- allegedly-linked-to-republic-of-congo-presidents-son-11592615406; "Second Vice President of Equatorial Guinea Agrees to Relinguish More Than \$30 Million of Assets Purchased with Corruption Proceeds," Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs, Press Release 14-1114, 10 October 2014, www.justice.gov/opa/pr/secondvice-president-equatorial-guinea-agrees-relinquish-more-30-millionassets-purchased. In France, see "Affaire des « biens mal acquis ». La fille de Sassou Nguesso mise en examen," Ouest-France, 25 June 2017, www.ouest-france.fr/societe/justice/affaire-des-biens-mal-acquisla-fille-de-sassou-nguesso-mise-en-examen-5089148; Tutu Alicante, To Catch a Kleptocrat: Lessons Learned from the Biens Mal Acquis Trials in France, National Endowment for Democracy, June 2019, www.ned.org/ wp-content/uploads/2019/06/To-Catch-A-Kleptocrat.pdf. In San Marino, see Nick Squires, "San Marino Seizes \$19m from Congo Dictator Who Spent \$100,000 on Crocodile Shoes," Telegraph, 12 September 2019, www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2019/09/12/san-marino-seizes-19m-congodictator-spent-100000-crocodile. In Portugal, see Will Fitzgibbon, "Court Ties dos Santos to 'Fraudulent' Diamond Deal as Portugal Further Freezes Out Billionaire," International Consortium of Investigative Journalists, 13 July 2020, www.icij.org/investigations/luanda-leaks/ court-ties-dos-santos-to-fraudulent-diamond-deal-as-portugal-furtherfreezes-out-billionaire; "Bataglia é sócio da filha do presidente do Congo" [Bataglia is a partner of the daughter of the President of Congo], ANCIR, 2016, https://panamapapers.investigativecenters.org/ congo. In Canada, see Lina Dib, "Le fils du président du Congo interdit au Canada," La Presse Canadienne, 18 April 2019, www.lapresse.ca/ international/afrique/2019-04-18/le-fils-du-president-du-congo-interdit-<u>au-canada</u>. In Switzerland, see Agathe Duparc, Marc Guéniat, and Olivier Longchamp, Gunvor in Congo: Oil, Cash and Misappropriation: The Adventures of a Swiss Trader in Brazzaville, Public Eye, September 2017, www.publiceye.ch/fileadmin/doc/Rohstoffe/2017_PublicEye Gunvor in Congo Report.pdf; "Open Letter: Switzerland's Appalling Decision to Return Seized \$100 Million Yacht to Known Kleptocrat," EG Justice, 29 March 2019, https://corruptionandhumanrights.org/ publications/open-letter-switzerlands-appalling-decision-to-return-seized-<u>100-million-yacht-to-known-kleptocrat</u>. In Seychelles, see "La corte suprema de Seychelles confisca los activos de candido Nsue Okomo," Diario Rombe, 8 November 2018, http://diariorombe.es/la-cortesuprema-de-seychelles-confisca-los-activos-de-candido-nsue-okomo. And in Spain, see "Spain Investigates President of Equatorial Guinea for Laundering Oil Money," Justice Initiative, Open Society Foundation, 3 August 2009, www.justiceinitiative.org/newsroom/spain-investigatespresident-equatorial-guinea-laundering-oil-money.
- 9 In Global Integrity's Africa Integrity Indicators all four countries score 25 or 0 out of 100 in indicators assessing independence of checks-and-balances institutions, including the judiciary, anticorruption agencies, audit institutions, and appointments of civil servants.
- 10 "Coronavirus: au Cameroun, la gestion de la pandémie sévèrement critique," Le Monde, 4 June 2020, www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2020/06/04/coronavirus-au-cameroun-la-gestion-de-la-pandemie-severement-critiquee 6041729 3212.html; and "Doctor on the Technical Surveillance and Response Committee," EG Justice, 2020, www.egjustice.info/content/doctor-on-the-technical-surveillance-and-response-committee.

38 MARCH 2021 | GLOBAL INSIGHTS

- 11 Blaise Dariustone, "Covid-19 au Tchad, les autorités sanitaires dépassées," Deutsche Welle, 5 June 2020, www.dw.com/ fr/covid-19-au-tchad-les-autorit%C3%A9s-sanitaires-d%C3%A9pass%C3%A9es/a-53354991; "Interview with Dr. Wenceslao Mansogo regarding the impact of COVID-19 in Bata," EG Justice, 2020, www.egjustice.info/content/interview-dr-mansogo; and "The Impact of COVID-19 on Citizens," EG Justice, 2020, www.egjustice.info/content/citizens-and-covid.
- 12 "Manna From Heaven? How Health and Education Pay the Price for Self-Dealing in Equatorial Guinea," Human Rights Watch, 15 June 2017, www.hnw.org/report/2017/06/15/manna-heaven/how-health-and-education-pay-price-self-dealing-equatorial-guinea.
- 13 "Congo-B: en plein Covid-19, le personnel soignant entre en grève pour salaires impayés," *Entrecongolais*, 16 April 2020, <u>www.</u> <u>entrecongolais.com/congo-b-en-plein-covid-19-le-personnel-soignant-entre-en-greve-pour-salaires-impayes</u>.
- 14 Jean Chrysostome Ndziona, "Les hôpitaux réquisitionnés à Brazzaville ne sont pas prêts," *Vox Médias*, 23 March 2020, www.vox.cg/2020/03/les-hopitaux-requisitionnes-a-brazzaville-ne-sont-pas-prets.
- "Which Came First, The Virus or the 'lcing?: Challenges to Combating COVID-19 in Central Africa," Opening Central Africa, 11 June 2020, https://openingcentralafrica.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/PRESS-RELEASE-OCA-EN_web.pdf.
- 16 Paul-Joël Kamtchang, "Plus de 55 Milliards FCFA Absents Des Décomptes du Minsante," *Data Cameroon*, 5 August 2020, https://datacameroon.com/en/plus-de-55-milliards-fcfa-absents-des-decomptes-du-minsante.
- 17 "Au Cameroon, un don de riz introuvable 'détourne' l'attention de la crise sanitaire," Afrique Media TV, 30 July 2020, <u>www.afriquemedia.</u> <u>tv/afrique/au-cameroun-un-don-de-riz-introuvable-detourne-l-attention-de-la-crise-sanitaire</u>.
- 18 Bruno Okokana, "Coronavirus : la ministre du Tourisme réquisitionne et ferme certains établissements d'hébergement," Agence d'information d'Afrique Centrale, 1 April 2020, www.adiac-congo.com/content/coronavirus-la-ministre-du-tourisme-requisitionne-et-ferme-certains-etablissements.
- 19 "Chad: When Kleptocrats Strike Harder Than the Disease," Opening Central Africa, 7 October 2020, https://openingcentralafrica.com/en/2020/10/07/chad-when-kleptocrats-strike-harder-than-the-disease.
- 20 "Llega a Malabo la donación del Ministerio de Minas e Hidrocarburos para luchar contra el COVID-19," *Ahora EG*, 18 April 2020, https://ahoraeg.com/salud/2020/04/18/llega-a-malabo-la-donacion-del-ministerio-de-minas-e-hidrocarburos-para-luchar-contra-el-covid-19.

- "Gepetrol Dona 200 Millones para los Trabajos De Prevención Contra El Covid-19," *Guinea Equatorial Press*, 21 March 2020, <u>www.guineaecuatorialpress.com/noticia.php?id=15143&lang=es</u>; and "96USD Short of Breath," Opening Central Africa, 21 September 2020, <u>https://openingcentralafrica.com/en/2020/09/21/96usd-short-of-breath</u>.
- 21 "Gestion du covid-19 : Malachie Manaouda répond à Jean-Michel Nintcheu," Camer.be, 20 July 2020, www.camer.be/81354/6:1/ www.camer.be/81354/6:1/ www.cameroun-gestion-du-covid-19-malachie-manaouda-repond-a-jean-michel-nintcheu-cameroon.html.
- 22 All four countries score 0 out of 100 in Global Integrity's Africa Integrity Indicator assessing freedom of the press and between 0 and 25 in freedom for civil society leaders to operate.
- 23 "Gobierno y OMS estancados en las cifras sobre la realidad del coronavirus en Guinea Ecuatorial," Alianza Progresista, 2 August 2020, https://alianza-progresista.info/2020/08/02/gobierno-y-oms-estancados-en-las-cifras-sobre-la-realidad-del-coronavirus-en-guinea-ecuatorial; and "Which Came First, The Virus or the 'Icing'?", "Chad: When Kleptocrats Strike Harder Than the Disease"; "Cameroon: The White Elephant of COVID-19," Opening Central Africa, 7 October 2020, https://openingcentralafrica.com/en/2020/10/07/cameroon-the-white-elephant-of-covid-19.
- 24 Congo Morning, "Le maire par intérim de Brazzaville, Guy Marius Okana, demande ouvertement aux travailleurs dans l'informel de mourir de faim," Facebook, 3 April 2020, www.facebook.com/CongoMorning/videos/1892829747521188/?vh=e&extid=NiMxGl0E2jQo6l3c; and "Coronavirus in Equatorial Guinea: Arsonists Playing Firefighters," EG Justice, 2020, www.egjustice.info/content/coronavirus-in-equatorial-guinea-arsonists-playing-firefighters.
- 25 Nguebla Makaila, "Yaya Dillo, un diplomate critique la Fondation Grand Coeur de Hinda," YouTube, 7:41, commentary by Yaya Dillo, 13 May 2020, www.youtube.com/watch?v=l5EVjliz7EU; and "El ministro de Sanidad de Guinea Ecuatorial envía a prisión a una enfermera por supuesta difamación," Asodeque, 16 April 2020, www.asodeguesegundaetapa.org/el-ministro-de-sanidad-de-guinea-ecuatorial-envia-a-prision-a-una-enfermera-por-supuesta-difamacion-comunicado-urgente-de-cpds.
- 26 Oliver Bullough, *Moneyland: Why Thieves and Crooks Now Rule the World and How to Take It Back* (London: Profile Books, 2019).
- 27 Global Integrity is working with four Central African organizations that are assessing the impact of kleptocracy, focusing on how the resources stolen by the national leadership have limited citizens' access to basic needs in Cameroon, Chad, Congo-Brazzaville, and Equatorial Guinea.